Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

January 10, 2019
Call to Order

In the absence of Chairman Larry Miskel and with the Vice Chairman position currently vacant, MRPC Executive Director Bonnie Prigge called the Jan. 10, 2019, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:37 p.m. 

Welcome 

Ms. Prigge welcomed everyone to the meeting. She noted the election of a vice chairman was on the agenda for tonight and once elected, that person would lead the meeting.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items are presented for approval:

a.
Minutes – Dec. 13, 2018

b.
Local Review
1. State Technical College of Missouri, Linn, MO

11.300 – Investments for Public Works and Economic Development Facilities
Construction of a new Utility Technician Educational Facility at State Technical College of Missouri to add new utility related majors and increase enrollment to meet industry demand.
Federal: $2,000,000 

Applicant: $2,237,419

State: $2,000,000

Total: $6,237,419

             c. Statewide Grant Applications

1. Missouri Department of Natural Resources, Jefferson City, MO

66.805 – Leaking Underground Storage Tank Trust Fund Corrective Action Program
Missouri Leaking Underground Storage Tank Cooperative Agreement
Federal: $2,790,000 

State: $310,000

Total: $3,100,000

2. Missouri Department of Natural Resources, Jefferson City, MO

66.804 –Underground Storage Tank Prevention, Detection and Compliance Program
Underground Storage Tank Prevention Cooperative Agreement
Federal: $1,314,000 

State: $438,000

Total: $1,752,000


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 

grant reviews weekly. Staff will share reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

 d.  Contracts

· Bonne Terre Apartments, Inc.
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into technical assistance contract for project management of a Federal Home Loan Bank Affordable Housing Program grant and to sign all documents associated with this contract.
· The Maries County Bank, St. James Branch
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into technical assistance contract for SBA 7(a) loan packaging services for the purposes of a small business loan guaranty application and to sign all documents associated with this contract.
T.R. Dudley made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the noted additions; Mark Boyer seconded; the motion carried. 
Election of Vice Chairman
On behalf of the external relations committee, Leo Sanders made a recommendation to move Steve Vogt into the position of vice chairman. Mary Haywood seconded; the motion carried.

Bonnie Prigge asked if there were other nominations from the floor. With no other board members expressing an interest in the vice chairman position, Donald Claycomb made a motion to close nominations and move Steve Vogt into the position. T. R. Dudley seconded; the motion carried.

Ms. Prigge noted that an email would be going out inquiring about interest in the now open secretary position.

At this time, the meeting was turned over to newly elected Vice Chairman Steve Vogt.

Presentation:  Audit Report
The MRPC audit is not ready and will be presented at the Feb. 21, 2019 meeting.
Presentation II: Idea Exchange with Federal Legislators

Bennie Cook, with Representative Jason Smith’s office, opened the idea exchange by reporting that Representative Smith held town halls in Cuba and Poplar Bluff during the government shutdown. He also noted that the House is controlled by Democrats and the Senate by Republicans.
Mr. Cook mentioned the Fairness for Every Driver Act, which seeks to end tax credits for electric vehicles. He informed the board that Representative Smith has proposed using that $4.7 million in tax credits for building the border wall instead.
The following topics of concern were brought to the attention of Mr. Cook who would then be sharing those concerns with Representative Smith.
· More federal assistance is needed for public infrastructure and projects funded through programs like the Delta Regional Authority. (T.R. Dudley)

· Continued support and protection of national parks, monuments, wildlife preserves and public lands. (Jim White)

· Homeland security and emergency preparedness activities would be best coordinated, planned and implemented on a regional basis with local decision-making allowed. (Randy Verkamp)
· Encourage funding for Highways 50 and 63. (Don Claycomb)

Mr. Cook replied that the South Central Ozark Council of Governments has indicated that Highway 63 is a priority for them and he suggested maybe finding a way for MRPC to work with them. Bonnie Prigge added that we need to look at the pieces rather than the whole link. Environmental studies have been done for the  full length of both highways and preferred routes have been identified for four lanes. If four lanes aren’t feasible, Leo Sanders suggested looking at three lanes like those in the Cabool area.

· Lack of broadband services in the rural area is concerning both economically and educationally. (Leo Sanders)

Mr. Cook reported that the issue of broadband is a big priority for Representative Smith. He stated that he thinks it will be a bi-partisan effort to get it solved. Ms. Prigge added that some improvements are being seen in our region and Mr. Dudley stated that Potosi recently had a new service come in, Mid-Atlantic Broadband. He noted that the company has expressed an interest in branching out into other communities.

· Continue to work toward energy independence and find more environmentally friendly ways of drilling for oil. Explore wind and biomass for generating energy and expand nuclear production. (Gary Brown)
· Support of technical training in our schools and financial assistance to students. Factories are scrambling to fill positions as this type of training has been removed from many schools. (Shane Anselm)

Ms. Prigge noted that MRPC is assisting State Tech with a grant to expand its technical training programs.

· Continue to protect Medicare and Social Security. (Gene Newkirk)

· Equalize Medicare and Medicaid reimbursement rates for rural and urban hospitals. (George Lauritson)

· Remove federal mandates to states such as wastewater projects where the project is federal but local governments have to fund. Many smaller communities have no way to fund these types of projects. (Steve Vogt)
On a separate note, Mr. Vogt mentioned a recent issue for the city of Belle. He stated that the city had been awarded a federal grant for a trail through the city but then the grant was pulled. 
Ms. Prigge closed out the discussion stating that she, Tammy Snodgrass and Larry Miskel would be in Washington D.C.,  March 17-20 and would be delivering MRPC’s federal priorities to the region’s congressional delegation. She thanked Bennie Cook for coming and for the job he does.
External Relations Committee: Darrell Skiles, chairman
In the absence of both the chairman and vice chairman, Leo Sanders reported on External Relations Committee activities as follows:
The committee discussed the vacancy for the for-profit position for Pulaski County.
Caitlin Jones briefed the committee on plans for MRPC’s 50th Anniversary Celebration on Jan. 23. Finger food will be provided and Public Brewing House and St. James Winery are providing wine and beer.
The committee is recommending an addition to the state priorities. The statement to support fully funding Regional Planning Commissions was inadvertently left out.

Janey Radford made a motion to include the statement in the state priorities; seconded by Jim White. The motion carried.
Bonnie Prigge updated the committee on the plans for the MRPC Day at the Capitol on Jan. 29. 

Ms. Prigge briefed the board on the new regulation that states any meals provided to legislators must not be greater than $5.00 per person. Although MRPC is not a lobbyist, nor does the organization employ a lobbyist, she has made the decision to err on the side of caution and follow this new regulation. As an alternative to past meals, she suggested providing sub-sandwiches, chips and a bottle of water. Ms. Prigge also asked for ideas from the board. Debby Bust suggested “eat your dessert first” and having a sundae bar set up. 
Tammy Snodgrass asked board members to let her or Bonnie know as soon as possible if they are interested in carpooling. The plan is to leave the MRPC office no later than 9:00 a.m.  
Ms. Snodgrass informed the board that the committee reviewed the federal priorities and made a few recommendations.
Randy Verkamp made a motion to approve the federal priorities with the recommended changes; T.R. Dudley seconded. The motion carried.

Mr. Sanders reported on several minor changes to the MRB Bylaws which will be voted on at the next MRB meeting.

A report was provided by staff on state and/or federal legislative issues that occurred since the last board meeting. 


Operations Committee: Steve Vogt, chairman

MRPC’s Fiscal Officer, Linda Loughridge, reported on Operations Committee activities as follows:

The committee reviewed the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ending Dec. 31, 2018. 
George Lauritson made a motion to accept the financials for the period ending Dec. 31, 2018; John Casey seconded. The motion carried.

The committee also reviewed the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP revised budgets and MRPC/MRB revised leased agreements for the fiscal year 2018-2019.


George Lauritson made the motion to accept the revised budgets and lease agreements for the fiscal year 2018-2019; Shane Anselm seconded the motion. The motion carried.
Ms. Loughridge reported that the part-time fiscal position that has been advertised will now be a full-time position. She noted that MRPC is also seeking an Environmental Specialist to replace Ryan Dunwoody and an additional Community Development Specialist.
Closing out her report, Ms. Loughridge stated that several new projects have been added and that there is a push with marketing materials to promote our loan programs.

Planning Committee: T.R. Dudley, chairman
Chairman T.R. Dudley reported on planning activities as follows:
The CEDS report has been completed and is on the MRPC website. Chairman Dudley explained that this report is mandated by the Economic Development Organization to be updated every five years. It is now more user friendly and he said it compares to other CEDS reports across the country. He thanked Anne Freand and the CEDS committee for the good job on the report. 
The committee heard a presentation from Debby Bust about the Washington County Community Partnership and the work being done in Washington County. The partnership provides services and convenes partners to help the lives of children and families in the county. Programs provided include:
· No Kid Hungry - an after school meal program

· MO Kids Count - a snapshot of each county highlighting a wealth of information 

· Cars for Careers - a program designed to help those in the workforce get a loan to purchase a vehicle

· Mentoring program for at-risk youth

· Homegrown farm tours

A new project for the organization is an inclusive playground project.
Chairman Dudley mentioned the Sustainable Ozarks Partnership survey which focuses on services and opportunities in the Fort Leonard Wood region. It’s designed to assist St. Robert and Waynesville look at ways to improve the growth of the area as well as improving tourism, available services, transportation and air service. It is funded through a federal grant.
Housing Advisory Board: Larry Miskel, chairman
In the absence of Chairman Larry Miskel, Randy Verkamp reported that the advisory board approved the financials for housing. He also reported that housing received a clean audit with no findings. Election of officers was held with Vic Stratman elected as secretary.
Transportation Advisory Committee: Ray Walden, chairman
No report was given.
Environmental: 
The board was provided with a handout, covering environmental updates as well as updates on Meramec Regional Emergency Planning and Homeland Security Oversight Committee activities. 
Tammy Snodgrass reported that they are still looking to fill the Environmental Specialist position vacated by Ryan Dunwoody. She indicated that she is looking for someone with Mr. Dunwoody’s strengths and who has GIS certification. To date, only one viable resume has been received.
Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee: 
Updates were included on the environmental handout that was provided.
Business Loans: 
Linda Loughridge reported that there are two IRP loans that are due to close in the next month or so. In the SBA program, there are two loans that are due to close before the end of the fiscal year.
Ms. Loughridge also mentioned the marketing effort for MRPC’s loan programs and stated that she has materials available for anyone wanting more information. 
Workforce Development: T.R. Dudley
Alan Galindo with the Central Workforce Development Board gave a brief summary of recent activities and provided members with a copy of the most recent newsletter. He noted that unemployment is currently at 3 percent. Mr. Galindo also reported a push towards skill-up programs and an increase in personnel going into the prison systems to prepare inmates for re-entry into the workforce.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation: 
No report was given.
Meramec Region Community Foundation (MRCF): 
Steve Vogt reported that Judy Cantoni with the Community Foundation of the Ozarks gave a presentation on how to talk to people about becoming a part of MRCF. This included tips on how to approach individuals and/or organizations about making donations/estate planning. Mr. Vogt stated that it was very informative and provided a lot of ideas to improve our organization.
In closing, Mr. Vogt reminded the board that January 31 is the deadline for submitting applications for the open MRCF grant. Six grants of $250 each will be awarded next month.
Vice Chairman Report: 
No report was given as the position is currently vacant.
Director Report: 
Bonnie Prigge re-capped the details of MRPC’s 50th Anniversary celebration on Jan. 23 and the Day at the Capitol on Jan. 29.
Other items of interested highlighted by Ms. Prigge included:

· MRPC will be meeting with MoDOT to discuss transportation priorities.

· The next Meramec Morning will be in Maries County on Jan. 30 at 9:00 a.m. at the Belle City Hall. February’s Meramec Morning will be in Dent County and in March it will be in Gasconade County.

· MRPC will be working with the Missouri Municipal League to put together a webinar on the grants process and the planning that goes into successful grant writing.

· Ms. Prigge and Gary O’Day will be headed to Memphis for a DRA grant administration workshop. 
Chairman Report: 

Chairman Vogt mentioned the expected snow and reminded everyone to be safe.
Adjourn
Jim White made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:55 p.m.; Randy Verkamp seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________
Larry Miskel, chairman
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